
Inter-Agency Support Group for the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities
Minutes of meeting by video conference, 
13 December 2011 

Overview

The Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD) was adopted by the General Assembly in December 2006 and opened for signature on 30 March 2007. The Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and its Optional Protocol entered into force on 3 May 2008.

The Inter-Agency Support Group for the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities was set up in 2006 to promote action on the part of UN Agencies, Departments and Organizations to implement the CRPD at country level and to take action within the agencies to give effect to the principles and provisions of the Convention. 

Since its establishment, the IASG has adopted a Joint Statement of Commitment to the CRPD, a  Strategy and Joint Plan of Action,  which has to date been endorsed by eleven UN agencies, of the 22 UN member agencies, departments and organizations. It worked with the UN Development Group (UNDG) to develop a Guidance Note for UN Country Teams and implementing partners on including the rights of persons with disabilities in United Nations programming at country level. 

Since 2010, the IASG meets twice a year – one face-to-face meeting and one virtual meeting. The first such meeting, hosted by the World Bank, was conducted by teleconference in 2010. In 2011, a meeting by video-conference took place, hosted by ILO, third co-chair of the IASG for 2011.The meeting involved representatives of eleven UN agencies and the International Disability Alliance, participating from five different locations. 
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Participants

1. The meeting was attended by representatives of eleven  IASG member agencies, funds, programmes and departments: Department of Economic and Social Affairs (DESA),  the Economic Commission for Africa (ECA), Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC),  International Labour Organization (ILO), International Telecommunication Union (ITU), Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), United Nations Children’s Fund (UNICEF), United Nations Mine Action Service (UNMAS) also representing the Department of Peace Keeping Operations (DPKO), United Nations Education, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO), World Health Organization (WHO) and the World Tourism Organization (UNWTO).  The International Disability Alliance was also represented in observer capacity. A list of participants is attached as Annex 1.

Opening and Introduction

2. Ms Christine Evans-Klock, Director, ILO Skills and Employability Department, opened the meeting, welcoming all participants on behalf of ILO Director General, Mr Juan Somavia.  She said that the meeting came at an important time, as countries round the world grapple to cope with the effects of the global financial and jobs crisis, and uncertainty arising from the instability within the Eurozone.  Austerity measures introduced by governments threaten to disproportionately affect access of persons with disabilities to essential programmes, services and allowances essential to the realization of their rights as envisaged in the CRPD; employment opportunities were being reduced; and there was a danger that the impetus generated by the UN CRPD might dissipate without concerted action on the part of key stakeholders. UN agencies are important contributors to the advancement of disability rights in developing countries in particular. The IASG’s Joint Strategy and Plan of Action provides the opportunity for collaboration to promote the implementation of the UN CRPD at country level as well as globally.  The World Report on Disability, launched by the World Bank and WHO provides an empirical base and a set of recommendations which initiatives under the Plan of Action can address.  The Multi-Donor Trust Fund - the UN Partnership on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities – launched on 8 December would  make it possible to initiate strategic work to support the inclusion of the rights of persons with disabilities within the work of the UN at country level.  The partnership recently proposed by UNICEF to promote equity for children and youth with disabilities in the framework of international development cooperation is an example of such work and the ILO will be pleased to collaborate to ensure that young people with disabilities have access to the education, skills development and other programmes and services that will enable them to take their place in the labour market and broader society.  So there have been significant steps forward this year, which have the potential to make a great difference in practice for men and women with disabilities seeking decent and productive employment.
The effectiveness of UN agency initiatives will be strengthened through consultation and collaboration with representative organizations of people with different types of impairment. The initiatives of the International Disability Alliance in advocating attention to disability rights and supporting the work of agencies in including persons with disabilities in development programmes and projects and giving effect to the UN CRPD are quite remarkable. IDA’s plans to strengthen the capacity of its member organizations in different regions will enable them to play a stronger advocacy and technical advisory role at national, regional and international levels. 
ILO brings to this process the strength of its tripartite approach involving employer and worker representatives in measures to promote equal opportunities for persons with disabilities. This is of particular relevance when it comes to employment opportunities, and this, we feel, should be taken into account in the consultation processes that take place at country level in planning the UN Development Assistance Frameworks.  
On that note, she wished participants a fruitful and productive meeting, and a restful holiday season.

3. Ms Barbara Murray (ILO) then took over as chair of the meeting, welcoming participants and inviting them to introduce themselves andsay what they expected to gain from the meeting. Approval of Agenda

4. Following this, the agenda was approved, with the addition of the following topics under ’Any Other Business: the Inter-Departmental Task Force on accessibility; keeping relevant information accessible to all IASG members, given the length of time between meetings; and the Partnership Forum on Children with Disabilities. The meeting agenda is attached as Annex 2. 

Minutes of 6th meeting

5. Regarding the minutes of the 6th IASG meeting in June 2011, B. Murray thanked those who had sent comments on the draft that had been circulated, which had been taken into account and asked whether there were any further any  comments. Ms Akiko Ito (DESA) requested some amendments and agreed to send these to B. Murray. Subject to these changes being made, the minutes were approved
.

Endorsement of the IASG Joint Strategy and Plan of Action

6. B. Murray (ILO) informed the meeting that nine agencies had endorsed the Joint Strategy and Plan of Action (JSPA) to date: DESA, ECLAC, ILO, ITU, OHCHR, UNDP, UNICEF, UNMAS/DPKO, and WHO. ECLAC’s endorsement had taken place since the 6th meeting.

7. In response to a question by Ms Marina Diotavelli (UNWTO) aboutendorsement procedures, B. Murray said thatendorsements to date had generally been through a letter of endorsement by the heads of agencies.  The discussion then turned to how more UN agenciescould be encouraged to become involved in the IASG. It was agreed that further consideration would need to be given to this at a later stage. 

Support to the implementation of the CRPD through the Joint Strategy and Plan of Action (JSPA)

8. B. Murray then invited IASG members to give a brief outline of one major institutional achievement in implementing the JSPA since the 6th meeting in July 2011. 

9. Ms Diane Alméras (ECLAC) reported on surveys relating to situation of persons with disabilities in the region and activities undertaken. Four different questionnaires were circulated to government ministries, statistical offices and NGOs in all countries of Latin America on the implementation of CRPD, including the availability of statistics and accessibility. A website was launched as a pilot for the region, to mark the International Day of Persons with Disabilities 2011, aiming to disseminate resource material and background information on disability issues, mainly in Spanish (http://biblioguias.cepal.org/discapacidad).

10. Ms Irmgarda Kasinskaite-Buddeberg (UNESCO) reported on five regional reports on policy and good practices in the use of Information and Communications Technology (ICT) in education. A global summary of these reports will be available in March 2012. She said that UNESCO organized a consultative meeting with Microsoft in the use of ICT in education focusing on the personalized classroom level. Further activities relating to this topic are planned for the next biennium.

11. Ms Maren Andrea Jiménez, UN Economic Commission for Africa (ECA) reportedon a number of initiatives underway, focusing especially on persons with disabilities in the working environment. An ECA employment/appointment policy is in preparation, for implementation in 2012. 

12. Mr Fantahun Melles, ILO Addis Ababa, reported on the translation into Amharic of the ILO Education and Training Guide Achieving Equal Employment Opportunities for Persons with Disabilities through Legislation. that will be available in hard copy and on-line in early 2012.  He added that the Prime Ministerof Ethiopia had called for commitment to implement the CRPD in Ethiopia, in the course of an interview on disability and development with the Federation of National Associations of Persons with Disabilities (FENAPD) to mark the International Day of Persons with Disabilities in December 2011.

13. Ms Rosangela Berman-Bieler (UNICEF) saidthat UNICEFhad approvedHR policies on the employment of persons with disabilities and would soon appoint a new member for the disability team. The next State of the World’s Children report, to be published in 2013, will focus on children with disabilities. Orientation on disability issues has been provided for all staff in implementing disability-inclusive projects in the field and several publications on disability issues have been finalized and disseminated.

14. Ms Akiko Ito (DESA) informed the meeting that DESA isworking to promote the implementation of the CRPD through technical and other forms of cooperation. 

15. Mr Gustavo Laurie(UNMAS/DPKO) said that UNMAS continues to work towards the universalization of the CRPD, most recently through the 11th meeting ofStates Parties to the Anti-Personnel Landmines Convention in November 2011.

16. Ms Marina Diotavelli (WTO)reported that the UNWTO General Assembly had adopted a resolution on access to tourism for all, with a special focus on persons with special needs. The organization has cooperated with disabled peoples’ organizations (DPOs) and tourism networks in order to promote implementation of the CRPD within the tourism sector. The UNWTO Secretariat signed a cooperation agreement relating to this in September 2011. Furthermore, the UNWTO has been raising awareness on disability issues in the public and private sectors and produced guidelines and recommendations for tourism agencies. The organization is planning to train tourism professionals on disability issues, and is considering the initiation of work on accommodations for persons with disabilities. 

17. Ms Rachel McLeod-McKenzie (WHO) provided an update on the WHO/World Bank World Report on Disability, launchedin June 2011, saying that the report has now been translated to French and Spanish.

18. Ms Debra Perry (ILO)reportedon progress with the ILO Global Business and Disability Network (GBDN) that involves 40 multi-national enterprises
, 17 employers’ organizations and business networks and a number of NGOs DPOs. Two publications have been published:“Disability in the Workplace – Company Practices”, and “Disability in the Workplace: Employers Organizations and Business Networks”. The GBDN website has been launched (www.businessanddisability.org), and a video produced on the topic of business and disability. Furthermore, a Disability Inclusion Initiative Toolkit and Resource Manual has been prepared for all ILO Employment Sector staff and an internal induction training course is in preparation.

19. Ms Susan Schorr (ITU) spoke of the recently released ITU reportMaking Television Accessible’ producedin collaboration with G3ICT - on how to make digitaltelevision accessiblefor people with sensory disabilities.A similar report on mobile phone accessibility is planned, following positive development in the private sector in response to a draft of this report, already issued.   

20. Mr Stefano Sensi (OHCHR) highlighted OHCHR’s work in drafting a thematic study on participation in political and public life of persons with disabilities. The report wouldbe published in early 2012, and a panel discussion on the topic wouldtake place on 1 March 2012 during the 19thsession of the Human Rights Council (27 February - 23 March 2012). Political participation of persons with disabilities will also be the topic of a communications strategy within OHCHR in 2012.

21. Mr Jorge Araya, secretary of the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities informed the meeting that Spain had been examined by the Committee as the first EU country. The issue of legal capacity under article 12 of the Convention (on equal recognition under the law) arose as an important issue in the Committee’s dialogue with Spain. Mr Araya invited IASG members toreview the Committee’s concluding observations for Spain on the Committee’s website http://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/CRPD/Pages/Session6.aspx. 

Civil society contribution to the JSPA since July 2011

22. Ms Ellen Walker (IDA) said that IDA had recently focused its global advocacy work on consultations concerning the development of the Multi Donor Trust Fund for the CRPD and State reports submitted to Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities. Furthermore, she informed participants that IDA has prepared a report on political participation of persons with disabilities in preparation for the forthcoming session of the Human Rights Council in 2012. IDA has also focused on building the capacity of DPOs, for instance through supporting DPO contributions to country reports in the Universal Periodic Review process; and on contributing to the ILO’s proposed Social Protection Floor initiative, to be discussed at the ILO International Labour Conference in June 2012. 

Overall JSPA Progress Report:

23. Referring to the overall summary of UN agency activities in support of the JSPA December 2010 and July 2011, circulated as Annex 3 to the Minutes of the 6th IASG meeting, B. Murray proposed that, in future, it would be more feasible to update this report annually rather than 6-monthly as at present, given the time it takes to prepare the update for each member; and that future updates should be prepared for the annual ’face to face’ IASG meeting.  Following some discussion, this proposal was supported, in light of the fact that many agencies have small teams working on disability issues, sometimes as part of a wider brief. It was thus agreed that JSPA progress reports would be provided annually, with important information being shared in addition to this, whenever the need arose. 

Dissemination of World Report - Update

24. R. McLeod-MacKenzie (WHO) reported that 7000 copies of the World Report had been disseminated so far, including 700 copies to UN agencies in New York, numerous copies to agencies in Geneva and the remaining copies to country offices, NGOs and other partners.The summary of the World Report is available in all UN languages, while the Braille version is available in English, French and Spanish. The full report will be available  in French and Spanish by early 2012. She then enquired about the dissemination strategies for the copies that had been received by IASG members. R. Berman-Bieler said that UNICEF had received 100 copies which had been distributed to staff, and that additional copies had been requested for dispatch to country offices. A. Ito said that DESA had provided some copies of the report for distribution at the launch of the Multi-Donor Trust Fund for the CRPD in New York, 8 December 2011.I. Kasinskaite-Buddeberg informed the meeting that the report had been disseminated among UNESCO staff, and hoped that it could be distributed at the launch of the report on ICT and education in 2012. S. Schorr said that the ITU had distributed copies internally and that referral had been done to the report in ITU internal documents. She also raised a question about report. As UNFPA and UNDP were absent from the meeting, it was agreed that they would be requested to provide the information at a later stage.E. Walker said that IDA had distributed the report to its staff members.

In answer to a query by M. Diotavelli whether UNWTO could receive copies of the report, MsMcLeod-McKenzie explained that, since  WHO was planning national launches of the report, they would not be able to disseminate additional free copies to other organizations, but that copies could be ordered through the WHO website.

Ms Schorr raised a question regarding the disability prevalence rates contained in the World Report. Since the world population has now grown to 7 billion, and the report’s estimates of the number of persons with disabilities are based on data from 2004, she asked whether new estimates were planned.Ms McLeod-McKenzie said that she would need to consult on this question and would report on this at a later stage.

Guidance Note - including the rights of persons with disabilities in United Nations programming at country level

25. A. Ito opened the discussion of the roll-out of the Guidance Note by reminding IASG members that the Note was approved in 2010; that a rollout strategy had been drafted in August 2010 and was discussed at the 6th IASG meeting in July 2011; and that work had already been undertaken todisseminate the Note. She reminded participants that the rollout strategy has three clusters: Communication and advocacy; Training package; and Country technical support and backstopping. Since it has proved difficult to adequately discuss the strategy during general IASG meetings, she proposed the establishment of a task force for each cluster, with each agency participating in line withits mandate.

In the ensuing discussion, the following points were raised: that several IASG members had not yet received either  the Guidance Note or the roll-out strategy; that different language versions would be required; that the discussion on the rollout strategy should be postponed to the next meeting as many agencies were not yet familiar with the material; that while establishing a task force to plan the implementation of the strategy for each clusterwas seen by many participants as the best way to proceed, it was important not to delay much further with this, given that the Guidance note had been completedin 2010; that a proposal for a task force should be prepared by DESA and shared with other IASG members; that the Guidance Note should be available in both hard copy and electronically; that  a possible approach would be to disseminate the Guidance Note along with other relevant material – such as the  World Report on Disability  - to country offices in a coordinated way; that a reminder might be sent to UN agency offices using a variety of media.

In response, Ms Ito said that French and Spanish versions were now available, and that translation into the remaining official UN languages was foreseen. The Guidance Note is available in the UNDESA and UNDG websites, and has already been used by some country offices. She agreed to circulate it to IASG members who have not yet received it, and confirmed that DESA would prepareand circulate a detailed proposal on the task force.S. Sensi (OHCHR) informed participantsthat OHCHR is in the process of developing training materials on the CRPD in order to raise awareness of the Convention that would be available in early 2012. He suggested that these training materials would be used in addition to the Guidance Note to help understand the Convention at the country level.

Multi-Donor Trust Fund

26. In the absence of a UNDP representative at the meeting, R. Berman-Bielerbriefed participants on the Multi-Donor Trust Fund (MDTF) that had been launched on 8 December 2011 at a well-attended event at the Australian mission in New York.  Australia has already contributed to the Fund while other countries have expressed interest – Finland, Sweden and the state of Sao Paulo, Brazil. A. Ito emphasised the importanceof the MDTF to the IASG, as it could facilitate joint activities among members in the framework of the JSPA. S. Sensi said that UNDP would like to have a meeting of the Policy Board early in 2012; that the participating UN agencies would be represented on the executive level, and they would have to approve the budget. A call for proposals is likely to be published around April 2012 in order to keep the momentum as the funds are raised. The Funding Policy should be cleared in January or February 2012. Emanuele Sapienza (UNDP) would communicate this formally to participating UN agencies in the near future.

E. Walker (IDA) informed the meeting that IDA will participate in the policy work of the Fund, and underlined that the Fund is a positive step towards the realization of the CRPD on the country level.

Combined IASG meeting /thematic seminar model

27. B. Murray (ILO) opened the discussion on the approach taken in the 6th IASG meeting, involving  a thematic seminar in combination to the annual in-person business meeting, with a view to attracting more representatives of civil society. While it was a valuable idea, the July thematic seminar organized by the ILO had not attracted many participants, since most civil society invitees did not have access to funds to cover the cost of travel.  Based on this experience, she asked whether this approach should be adopted in the future, given the amount of work involved or whetheranother format might be used in 2012.In the discussion that followed, participants supported the  holding a thematic seminar  in association with the IASG face-to-face meeting, as this was a way of adding an in-depth substantive dimension to the IASG agenda, as well as being  a way to bring different stakeholders together, including civil society representatives, donor countries, and UN agencies; it was recognised that the timing of the meeting was important and that it might be held in combination with another event – for example,  the UNICEF Partnership Forum on Children with Disabilities, to be held in New York in May/June 2012, with the thematic seminar focussing on children with disabilities, a topic of relevance to UNICEF as 3rd chair of the IASG in 2012. Other possible eventsincluded the  Day of General Discussion to be held by the CRPD Committee in connection to its 8th session in September 2012 and the Conference of States Parties in September. The discussion concluded, with agreement that the combined IASG meeting/ thematic seminar approach would be continued.
Additional Agenda Items

Inter-departmental task force
28. Ms Ito shared background information on the Inter-departmental task force on accessibility established in 2010 by the UN secretariat in cooperation with Conference Management. Initially, the task force worked to support accessibility during sessions of the CRPD Committee, in collaboration with OHCHR.The task force is now moving on to a second phase, and dealing with topics such as human resource management and physical accessibility. She suggested that the work of the task force could be strengthened if all UN agencies collaborated in identifying cost-effective strategies and in taking steps towards makingeach agency and the UN system accessible for all. This work could be fostered if the IASG shared good practice on accessibility in different agencies. In the discussion, it was pointed out that one of the objectives of the Joint Strategy and Plan of Action is related to accessibility, and that the annual reporting would be a means of sharing information on measures taken under this heading.

Information sharing

29. D. Alméras (ECLAC)asked for clarification on who in the IASG is in charge of information sharing, in particular with new IASG members. She suggested that a complete information package should be sent to all new members, rather than each member having to navigate the UN Enable website. S. Sensi (OHCHR) suggested that the permanent co-chairs OHCHR and DESA could agree on a basic information package and send it to new members of the IASG. A. Ito agreed with this suggestion Arising from this, concern was expressed that the IASG website, hosted by UN Enable, needs to be up-dated to include all relevant IASG materials. A. Ito agreed to follow up with the UN Enable webmaster on this point. 

Partnership on Children with Disabilities
30. Ms Berman-Bieler said that the first meeting of the Partnership Forum, planned for May/June 2012, would focus on selecting a coordination mechanism which would allow partners to start working together, to reach out to each other and to share information. The challenge is how to coordinate country level actions among agencies and avoid duplication of effort.  The first meeting is proposed for May or early June, in connection to the planned thematic meeting for 2012. 
Transfer of Third Chair to UNICEF

31. B. Murray (ILO) said that it had been a pleasure for ILO to act as third co-chair of the IASG for 2011 and thanked all participating agencies for their collaboration.  She then handed over the meeting over to R. Berman-Bieler on behalf of UNICEF as incoming 3rd chair of the IASG for 2012. 

32. In the capacity of third IASG chair for 2012, Ms Berman-Bieler said that UNICEF was pleased at the prospect of collaborating closely with IASG members and suggestedthe in-person meeting in 2012 should take place either 23-24 May or 6-7 June. She would confirm arrangements, after a round of consultations about the agenda items and the most suitable dates. Importance was also attached in this respect to keeping a calendar of the UN schedule to support the planning of IASG activities.  The meeting was then concluded.
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	Washington & New York
	Geneva& Paris
	

	8:45 AM
	2:45 PM
	Setting up of  Video Link 

	9:00 AM
	3:00 PM
	Opening of meeting:

Ms Christine Evans-Klock, Director, ILO Skills and Employability Department 

	9:10 AM
	3.10 PM
	IASG business meeting

	
	
	Chair: ILO

	
	
	Approval of the Agenda

	
	
	Approval of the Minutes of the 6th IASG meeting

	
	
	Status of Endorsement of Strategy and Action Plan

	
	
	Update on one main individual institution achievement since July 2011

	
	
	Civil society representatives highlights one recent achievement since July 2011

	
	
	Update on World Report dissemination 

	
	
	Roll out of the Guidance Note 

	
	
	Update on the Multi-Donor Trust Fund for the UNCRPD

	
	
	Review of the combined meeting /thematic seminar model for IASG meetings

	
	
	Additional Agenda Items 

	10:30 AM
	4:30 PM
	Transfer of Third Chair to UNICEF

	
	
	IASG next Steps

	
	
	Proposal of date: 7th Meeting of the IASG  

	11:00 AM
	5:00 PM
	Closure of meeting


� These amendments have since been made. The minutes are available on the IASG segment of the UN DESA website (http://www.un.org/disabilities/default.asp?navid=46&pid=323). 


�Following the meeting, it was reported that ESCAP and ECE had also endorsed the JSPA, bringing the total number of endorsements to eleven agencies. 


�The number of MNEs in the Network has risen to 41 in early 2012. 
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